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Cheese drifts south. Despite some optimism last week, cheese prices slowly drifted south 
this week, with blocks dropping 5 ¼ cents and closing at $1.0675 today. Barrels lost 6 
cents this week, and closed at $1.0450 on the Chicago Merc. Markets were more 
encouraging on butter, gaining a nickel this week and closing today at $1.0450/lb. Class 
III milk futures also saw some significant declines. Contracts for the last five months of 
this year were off anywhere from 32 cents to 60 cents, with August now trading below 
$10. Class IV contracts were virtually unchanged.  
 
My picks for this week:  

 Quota Overbase Class 4a Class 4b 
July $11.34 $9.64 $10.03 $8.94 
August $11.65 $9.95 $10.28 $9.64 
September $11.92 $10.22 $10.37 $10.13 
 
Production gains slowing? June milk production in the top 20 states was up 2% compared 
to last year, USDA reported Wednesday. It also revised downward by 0.2% its estimate 
of May milk production, meaning May milk may have jumped only 3%. With high heat 
and humidity gripping much of the country, this could be a signal that milk production 
gains are slowing. 
 
New Mexico gains 14.4%. New Mexico showed the largest percentage jump in June milk 
production, up a whopping 14.4%. Cow numbers were up 35,000. Arizona was next on 
the leader board, up 7%, followed by a surprising Ohio, +6.2% and California, +5.1%. 
 
Wisconsin still down, but.... Wisconsin milk production fell 2.2% compared to year-
earlier levels. However, things might be stabilizing in the Badger State. In January, cow 
numbers lagged year-earlier levels by 32,000 head. In June, that gap had closed to just 
9,000 cows.  
 
Tough times ahead. If Food and Agricultural Policy Institute projections hold true, a big 
chunk of U.S. dairy farms will struggle with cash flow over the next five years. In 
analysis of the new farm bill released Wednesday, FAPRI projects that the all-milk price 
will remain below $13/cwt until 2007. Production is projected to continue at an annual 
growth rate of 1.4% through the decade, the same as in the 1990s. The farm bill's dairy 
market loss payments will encourage production, contributing to lower milk prices. 
 
Cash flow challenged. Eleven of 27 model farms FAPRI analyzed have a greater than 
40% chance of a cash flow deficit, "indicating large risk of financial difficulty throughout 
the period." The sharp decline in milk prices will cause cash flow problems for most 
dairies, says James Richardson, Texas A&M. The report can be found at 
www.afpc.tamu.edu. Click on publications, then wp-2002-01. 
 
Faster Johne's test. Purdue University announced today it has developed a faster Johne's 
test using molecular technology and a new machine that speeds up incubation procedures. 

http://www.afpc.tamu.edu/


Indiana Animal Disease Diagnostic Lab will be able to identify highly infected Johne's 
animals in two to three weeks, and animals with lower levels in six weeks. The old fecal 
test required incubation periods of four to five months.  
 
Pfizer buys Pharmacia. In a stunning announcement Monday, Pfizer stated it was buying 
Pharmacia for $60 billion. The deal does not include Monsanto, which will be spun off 
separately. The purchase was obviously driven from the human side, since the 
agricultural product lines of both companies are just a minor share of total sales. There is 
some over-lap in ag products, so it will be interesting to watch how the consolidation 
plays out over the next few months. 
 
MPC comments due. Comments are due today on a U.S. Senate Finance Committee 
proposal to increase tariffs on imports of milk protein concentrates (MPC) and casein. 
The bill would limit MPC imports to 35 million lb., and impose a 71 cent/lb. tariff above 
that level. (See "Déjà vu all over again," p. 10, April, Dairy Today.) The proposal (S. 
847) is being spear-headed by Sen. Mark Dayton, D., Minn., and co-sponsored by 
Senators Patrick Leahy (D., Vert.), Paul Wellstone (D., Minn.), Russell Feingold (D., 
Wis.) and Herb Kohl (D., Wis.). 
 
Merck Manual online. The Merck Veterinary Manual is now available on-line free-of-
charge at www.merckvetmanual.com. The Manual is a comprehensive reference on the 
diagnosis, treatment and prevention of animal disease. The Merck Publishing Group 
along with Merial launched the online version Monday at the American Veterinary 
Medical Association annual meeting in Nashville.  
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